
HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)
Strategies, Interventions, & Evaluation Committee
Wednesday, June 4, 2008
3:00 – 5:00 PM

25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 330A
Action Minutes
Members present:  Weihaur Lau, Vasudha Narayanan, John Newmeyer, Eiko Sugano, David Weinman, Ben Hayes, and Jen Hecht
Members absent:  Michael Discepola, Erica Reyes, Bobby Wiseman, Luke Woodward, and Grant Colfax
Staff:  Janise Kim (Harder & Co.), Nicole Peterson (Harder & Co.) Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), and John Pabustan (HPS)

Guests: Terri Dowling (Director CTL Unit), Thomas Knoble (CTL Unit), Eric Dubon (HPS-Program manager)
1. Welcome, & Announcements



Weihaur called the meeting to order at 3:05pm. He asked for introductions, and relevant announcements.
2. Public Comment


None
3. Member Response to Public Comment


None
4. Committee Business 
· A motion to approve the minutes was made by David Weinman, and seconded by Ben Hayes.  The 5/7/08 minutes were approved by roll call vote.


	Member
	Approval 5/7/08 minutes

	Michael Discepola
	Absent

	Ben Hayes
	Yes

	Jen Hecht
	Abstain

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	Erica Reyes
	Absent

	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Bobby Wiseman
	Absent

	David Weinman
	Yes

	Luke Woodward
	Absent

	Eileen Loughran (HPS)*
	Yes

	Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS) *
	**********************

	Grant Colfax
	Absent

	John Pabustan
	**********************


· 5/7 Process Evaluation
· Weihaur highlighted the evaluation results from the 5/7 meeting.
· Weihaur acknowledged some comments from the process evaluation that mentioned that the group has spent a lot of time processing, without moving forward. Weihaur noted that the committees’ all had to take time to process, as we adapt our scope of work to reflect the focus areas of the revised vision. 
· Steering Committee Update
Weihaur gave the following updates form the Steering Committee meeting:

· As a reminder, the HIV providers meeting with the first presentation of Core Variables data and Counseling and Testing data is happening June 16th from 2 – 5pm at the Quaker house.  The meeting will be directed at providers, but anyone is welcome.  This data will also be presented at the July HPPC meeting.
· Steering voted to approve the timeline for the next HIV Prevention Plan.  This will be presented to the full Council for approval at the June 12th meeting.
· Steering discussed the idea of changing the HPPC bylaws to allow for two ex-officio seats on the Council (currently there is one ex-officio seat).  Ex-officio members do NOT have a vote.  The purpose of this change is to create a seat for an HPS staff person who has a lot of experience and history with the HPPC so that that experience stays with the Council.  The second ex-officio member would be an HPS staff person selected by the Director of Prevention.  For example, when Grant becomes the new DPH co-chair on July 1st, he could ask Tracey, who has more than a decade of experience working with the HPPC, to fill the ex-officio seat in order to maintain that continuity and knowledge.  This was supported by Steering. This item will be discussed at the June meeting, and then presented for vote & approval in July. 
· Committee Schedule

· Weihaur pointed out that the next committee meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 2. He asked the group if the meeting date still worked for everyone, given that it is just before the Fourth of July holiday.

· There were no objections.  The group decided to keep the July 2 meeting date.

· Elect New Co-Chair
Ben Hayes offered to be the new co-chair.  Eiko made a motion to approve Ben’s nomination, and John Newmeyer seconded it.  Ben Hayes was elected the new co-chair for the Strategies and Interventions Committee by roll call vote. He will be the Steering representative for the committee.
	Member
	Approval of Ben Hayes as Co-Chair

	Michael Discepola
	Absent

	Ben Hayes
	Yes

	Jen Hecht
	Yes

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	Erica Reyes
	Absent

	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Bobby Wiseman
	Absent

	David Weinman
	Yes

	Luke Woodward
	Absent

	
	

	Eileen Loughran (HPS)*
	Yes

	Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS) *
	**********************

	Grant Colfax
	Absent

	John Pabustan
	**********************


5.  Presentation of Current HIV Testing efforts. 
Presenters are Teri Dowling (Director CTL Unit), and Thomas Knoble (CTL Unit). 
· At this time please refer to the slideshow handouts distributed at the committee meeting.
· Jen Hecht questioned how much testing was done a year.
· Teri explained that within their agency network they test about 7,000 people -- 398 are positive and over 200 are already known positives.  A consensus shows that there are about 1,000 new positives in San Francisco a year, indicating that agencies in the network see over 1/3 of those people. 
· (See Counseling slide pg. 3) Teri reiterated that an emerging concern with is the California government’s claim that low-risk populations do not need pre-test counseling, but high risk groups should still get it.  Who decides this?

· (See Testing slide pg. 4) Teri further explained that 2/3 of tests were rapid tests, and that Methadone programs use conventional testing because it is easier and clients are seen more regularly.

· (Testing slide pg. 4) Teri went into further detail regarding RTA testing explaining how it eliminates confirmatory testing for those who test negative because it uses a series of 3 rapid tests.
· Israel acknowledged the development of new over-the counter kits, including a rapid testing home kit that could be bought at a drug store.

· Teri also specified that SFGH does about 1200 tests a month now, but they got a new grant with the purpose of increasing that amount to 2000 tests per month.  These are opt-out tests, meaning a clinician will proceed with the testing unless patients specifically choose to opt-out.
· Jen Hecht asked whether she could refer clients who ask for RNA tests to the designated locations that offer it.

· Teri and Thomas replied that not everyone could receive an RNA test, and that they must first be screened by a clinician to see if they are at risk.  Administration of an RNA test will depend on the clinician’s assessment.
· (See Partner Services Slide pg. 7)Teri and Thomas emphasized the importance of partner services.  They said that it is an underutilized intervention tool in San Francisco, despite data to prove that it is effective in reaching large numbers of people.
· Vasudha asked how far back they go when contacting partners.

· Thomas replied that they try to go back as far as necessary. 

· Thomas shared that they also provide disclosure skills training to the HIV positive person and to service providers. 

· While they have the tools to follow-up with people who they inform themselves, Teri acknowledged that they don’t yet have the capacity to follow-up with people who are potentially being informed by their HIV positive partner.  Thomas asked whether the HPPC has any ideas on how to track that information.

· (See Administration slide pg. 9) Vasudha expressed her shock that there is no central location where all HIV testing data is captured and organized.  Instead it is spread out in pockets across the city.

· Teri noted that they will have access to more information now with surveillance and with Epi data.  It will be another way for them to know who tested positive, but it won’t provide the number of people tested.  

· She said that they are now going to be supporting medical practices, and in order to figure out how to get that data from the base they need demographic tests on people who test in medical settings.  If they could track those tests, then that would be a great start.  She explained that they need to know how many tests were conducted, how many were positive, and how many negative.  That could be a recommendation that SIE make to HPS.
· Teri cited that the CTL unit relies on the HPPC to help guide them for the future.

· Teri is preparing to bring more detailed statistics and notes on CTL data to the July council meeting.

· The committee discussed the elimination of counseling from the testing process.  Teri noted that there is mixed literature on the benefits of counseling, including risk reduction behavior, for people who test positive.

· Teri mentioned that the University of San Diego was funded to do a study on MSM who are repeat testers.  The study asked them if they were offered counseling would they accept. If you weren’t offered counseling would that be problem?  And finally, it asked if they were required to get counseling how would you feel about that?  From these surveys they will look at the data and see how it affects risk.
· Thomas reiterated that they need the community support to make partner services more visible, and to make it culturally relevant and sensitive.  Service providers and agencies need to take on this intervention initiative.
6.  Next Steps                                                                                   

· The group agreed that there needed to be further discussion in the next group meeting on what they can do, based on the suggestions made by Teri and Thomas.  The committee will develop recommendations on strategies for serostatus awareness.
· The group agreed that it would be helpful to invite Teri and Thomas to the July meeting to participate in this discussion.
· Weihaur explained that the upcoming months would be divided to focus on serostatus awareness and structural changes.  Today marked the start of the CTL discussion, which will be continued more in depth next month.  He explained that in July, the committee will also be reviewing Syringe Access and Disposal Guidelines.  In August and September, the committee will discuss structural changes and interventions.
· Weihaur noted that the end of the year presentation to the Full Council will be in October.

· Weihaur reminded the group that the SIE mid-year update will be presented at the June 12 Full Council Meeting.
· Janise guided the group through proposed content for the presentation, focusing on what we have done, what we are doing, and where we are headed (please refer to handout).

· The co-chairs asked if anyone was interested in presenting. There were no volunteers, so it was decided that the Co-chairs will present 
7.  Evaluation and closing


Weihaur reminded the group to complete the process evaluations
8.  Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 4:40pm.
Next meeting:  Wednesday, July 2, 2008, 3:00-5:00 p.m.
Minutes prepared by Nicole Peterson and reviewed by Janise Kim, Eileen Loughran, and Weihaur Lau
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